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Rev. Robert Brucciani, District Superior

Veni sponsa Christi
Come spouse of Christ

My dear faithful,

The greatest day

For a young bride, the greatest
and most memorable day of her
life is her wedding day. So many
dreams and idle imaginations
anticipate the day, so much
planning and preparation precede
the day, and hopefully, so much
happiness fills her heart on the
day she offers it to her spouse.

The same is true for a religious
sister. The greatest day of her life
is the day of her marriage – the
day on which she gives her heart
to her Divine Spouse. Unlike a
sacramental marriage, however, a
religious sister binds herself to

her Husband in stages: first as a
postulant, then as a novice, then
by temporary vows, and then,
finally, by perpetual vows of
poverty, chastity and obedience.
Her marriage is so momentous
that it must be prepared over
many years.

Of all the days of preparation, the
most moving – certainly for the
observer – is the day of the
commencement of the novitiate
when a young lady receives her
religious habit and makes her first
promises before the Blessed
Sacrament. This day bears most
resemblance to a sacramental
marriage.

Editorial



7

Wedding dress

On her wedding day, just as a
bride wears a special wedding
dress, a religious sister is given a
wedding dress – her religious
habit – blessed by the priest.

This wedding dress might not be
so outwardly beautiful as a fairy-
tale white wedding dress, but its
symbolism is much more so.

Veil

The veil which she will place on
her head is a symbol of
submission to the will of her

Spouse, as we read in the prayer
of the blessing:

Give ear, O Lord, Giver of all
good things and virtues, to our
prayers, and deign to bless and
sanctify this veil which Thy
handmaid will put on as a sign
of obedience to the Rule of this
Institute. Through Christ our
Lord.

Scapular

The scapular which a religious
places over her head is a symbol
of the sweet yolk of God's law:

Sr. Beatrice Thérèse (Lilly Kane) is embraced by her sister, Sr.Anne (Molly Kane),

after receiving the habit of the Teaching Sisters of Fanjeaux on 2nd July 2022.
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Come to me all you that labour
and are burdened, and I will
refresh you. Take up my yoke
upon you, and learn of me,
because I am meek, and
humble of heart: And you shall
find rest to your souls. For my
yoke is sweet and my burden
light. (Mt 11:28-30)

It is also a symbolic protection
from the world and, resembling
the clothing of a pilgrim, it
reminds the wearer that life is a
pilgrimage to our heavenly home.

Girdle and rosary

The girdle about her waste is a
symbol of chastity, and the rosary
hung from that girdle is a sign of
devotion towards the Blessed
Virgin Mary – nothing could make
her more pleasing to her Spouse.

Jewels

On her wedding day, just as a
young bride will wear beautiful
jewels to please her husband, a
religious sister will also wear
jewels, but these are jewels so
much more precious that any
earthly king could afford, and so
much more beautiful than any
earthly jeweller could make.
These are the jewels of poverty,
chastity, and obedience.

These jewels, she offers to her
Husband: all her wealth by
desiring poverty, her body by
desiring chastity, and her heart by
desiring obedience.

Husband

On her wedding day, just as a
young bride will unite herself to a
husband, a religious sister will
unite herself to the most perfect
Spouse: Our Lord Jesus Christ. He
will always be with her - closer
than any earthly husband could

Bride of Christ, Sr. Claire Theresa

(Theresa Blyth). received the habit

of the Teaching Dominican Sisters of

Brignoles on 26th July 2022

Editorial



be because she not only lives
beside Him, but also in Him by
participating in His Divine life. He
will always be faithful to her for
His love knows no bounds.

Mother-In-Law

On her wedding day, just as a
young bride acquires a mother-in-
law, so too a religious sister – the
best of all mother-in-laws, the
Blessed Virgin Mary. She is a
model for her: a model of love to
the point of self-sacrifice, love
overflowing to embrace all souls
for love Him.

Motherhood

On her wedding day, just as a
young bride begins her vocation
to motherhood, a religious sister
will also begin her vocation to
motherhood. The religious sister
becomes a true mother of souls:
spiritually by her prayers and
sacrifices, and naturally too if her
apostolate be among children or
souls in need of her tenderness.

In her motherhood, she will have
many more children than any
earthly mother can hope to have
and she will love them with a
deeper love for she will always

desire for them the good of
heaven.

Perpetual Wedding Day

Unlike a sacramental marriage,
however, the wedding of a
religious sister is not celebrated
in a single day, but continues day
after day. Every day she will wear
her wedding dress; every day she
will offer the precious jewels of
poverty, chastity and obedience to
her Spouse; every day her Spouse
will be new to her.

9

Spiritual motherhood
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The wedding will not stop when
she dies either. If she is a faithful
spouse, it will go on forever and
ever amid the choirs of angels and
the saints in heaven.

Rejoice and give thanks

In view of these considerations,
we rejoice and give thanks, for on
2nd July 2022, Miss Lilly Kane of
Pontypool received the habit of
the Dominican Teachers of
Fanjeaux, France and took the
name in religion of Sr. Beatrice
Thérèse.

And then on 26th July 2022, Miss
Theresa Blyth of Burghclere
received the habit of the
Dominican Teachers of Brignoles,
France and took the name in
religion of Sr. Claire Theresa.

May their example open the eyes
of other young ladies, and may
the Blessed Virgin Mary guide
them tenderly through their
novitiate to become holy spouses
of Christ.

With my blessing.

In Jesu et Maria,
Rev. Robert Brucciani

______________

News

Very busy summer

The last few months have passed
in a whirlwind of activity. First
Masses of Rev. Fr. Bernard Bevan,
the St. Michael’s Summer Fair, the
Canterbury Pilgrimage, Boys’ and
Girls’ Camps, Young Roman
Catholic (YRC) conferences, and,
to close the summer season, we
look forward to the Walsingham
and Holywell Pilgrimages.

It is a great consolation to see
numbers grow everywhere – both
organically through growing
families and also by the arrival of
newcomers – pilgrims in search of
the Church.

St. Michael Archangel Church

The project progresses apace.
Three short progress videos are
worth watching. For those who
read this publication online the
links are here.

– Introduction
– Making the cornerstone
– Foundations and steel frame

We have raised £480,000 so far.
Thank you to our benefactors. We
just need another £1million to

https://www.scholae-fanjeaux.org/?lang=en
https://www.scholae-fanjeaux.org/?lang=en
https://laportelatine.org/communautes-amies/dominicaines-enseignantes-de-brignoles
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=LqGNqjevjys
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=kB8GUeosvWA
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7xIzOX2Z2A4
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keep the wolves at bay. See page
40 to make a donation.

St. Michael’s School admissions

Please apply to the headmaster
for a prospectus. No child will
be turned away on account of
poverty. No parent who wants a
Catholic education for their
children will be refused. It is not
an exaggerated claim to say that
St. Michael’s is the only integ-
rally Catholic school left in the
country, and we need more chil-
dren to make it flourish.
Apply to:
headmaster@sanctusmichael.com

The cornerstone of the new church was blessed on 9th July 2022

mailto:headmaster@sanctusmichael.com
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Sermon by Archbishop Marcel Lefebvre

Taking of
the habit
Sisters of the Society of St. Pius X

This sermon is translation of a
sermon given by Archbishop
Lefebvre in the Holy Week of
1976 at Ecône.

+

My dear faithful,

During these last days of Holy
Week we have lived unforgettable
hours, trying to participate in the
feelings that Our Lord Jesus
Christ Himself had during the last
days of His life.

Passover of the Passion

On Holy Thursday, it was the pain
that Our Lord felt because of the
betrayal of one of his apostles:
Judas. And soon in the evening,

by the abandonment of His
apostles themselves, whom He
had just made priests, priests for
eternity, for whom He had offered
the first Sacrifice at the Last
Supper.

His apostles abandon Him. New
abandonment, new pains for Our
Lord Jesus Christ. The next day,
during the day of Good Friday, the
death of Our Lord; it is the tearing
of the heart of Jesus to see that
his beloved people, the people of
Israel, whom he chose to be born
here below; whom he chose to
accomplish his work of
Redemption, crucify him, deny
him, reject him.

A new heartbreak for Our Lord.
And finally, as if Our Lord Himself
wanted, before dying, to be able

Vocations

12 September - October 2022
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Sr.Marie Placide (Mairead Sherry) of Co. Longford, Ireland received her habit and became

a novice of the Sisters of the Society of St. Pius X at St.Michel-en-Brenne.in 2021



14 September - October 2022

to say that He had given
everything to His Father, that He
had kept nothing for Himself, Our
Lord, seeing His mother at the
foot of the Cross, hands her over
to Saint John. Our Lord can truly
say that he has given everything,
that everything is consumed. He
has nothing left, nothing here
below, but everything in Heaven.

At the very moment when the
gates of hell that succeeded in
scourging Him, that succeeded in
reducing His Body, similar to that
of a leper, that succeeded in
making Him die, this is the
moment of Our Lord's victory.

Likewise, when Pharaoh thought
he could take the Jews back to
Egypt to enslave them again, God
swallowed up the waters of the
sea in the same way as the Jews.
God swallowed up the armies of
Pharaoh in the waters of the Red
Sea, of which he boasted.

Thus the guards who were near
the tomb of Our Lord were struck
down. And Our Lord, in spite of
the weapons of which the princes
of this world boast, triumphed
and is now as He always is, as we
said of Our Lord this morning in
the night: Christus heri, hodie et
in sæculo: "Christ yesterday,
today and in all ages. Principium

et Finis: "He is the beginning and
the end". Alpha and Omega. "He is
the Alpha and the Omega. To Him
belong all times. Ipsius sunt
tempora et sæcula (blessing of
the Paschal candle). Time and
eternity belong to him. Ipsi gloria
et imperium per universa
æternitatis sæcula.

To Him belong the glory and the
commandment: imperium. Now
and for ever. This is what Our
Lord is.

Thus Our Lord also made his
transitas, his Passover, his
passage from this world below in
which the powers of darkness
tried to crush Him, tried to
prevent Him from doing His work.
Through all these difficulties. Our
Lord ascended to Heaven
glorious, triumphant, as the
Hebrews also triumphed over
Pharaoh, a weak image of Our
Lord's Passover, of this passage to
eternity, of this passage to His
Father.

Our passover

This is an example for us. If we
want to share in the glory of Our
Lord, if we want to share in His
Resurrection, if we want to share
in His Redemption, we must

Vocations
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follow Him. He said: Exemplum
dedi vobis, ut quemadmodum ego
fecit vobis, ita et vos faciatis (Jn
13:15): 'I have set you an example,
so that as I have done to you, you
also may do yourselves'. He said
to us: follow me, follow my
example, follow me in carrying
your cross and then you will also
share in my glory. That is what
Our Lord is saying to each of us
today.

And addressing myself
particularly to these dear
postulants who, in a few
moments, are going to put on the
religious habit, I would like, in a
certain way, to tell them how to
concretise this call of Our Lord
Jesus Christ to follow Him. Oh,
certainly, it can be useful for all
of us. We always need the
example of Our Lord in all the
conditions in which we are. All
the faithful, all those who are
Christians, who honour
themselves with the name of
Christian, who are therefore
disciples of Our Lord Jesus
Christ, must follow Him. And it
seems to me that this following of
Our Lord Jesus Christ can be
made more effective, more
evident, by rereading the
Beatitudes.

Poverty

Just as Our Lord was born poor,
He wanted to die poor. Everything
was taken from him, even to the
point of tearing his own Body, to
the point of spilling all his Blood.
Everything was taken from him.
He died poor, as He was born
poor. Beati pauperes spiritu
quoniam ipsorum est regnum
cœlorum. (Mt 5:3).

Blessed are the poor in spirit, for
theirs is the kingdom of heaven.
This is what Our Lord teaches us.

But what is this poverty? Perhaps
we understand it too easily as
material poverty. It is much more
than that! It is much more
beautiful than that, much greater
than that, this poverty of which
Our Lord speaks to us.

Poverty is in three words: docility,
availability and detachment.

Docility

In our spirit and in our
intelligence, to be poor is to fill
ourselves with the Truth so that
we may be filled with the Truth
that is Our Lord Jesus Christ. For
from now on, we have nothing
else here below but Our Lord
Jesus Christ. We have no other
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God; we have no other way; we
have no other truth; we have no
other help; we have no other
support, no other salvation, than
Our Lord Jesus Christ.

He is therefore everything to us.
Everything for our minds too. So
we must empty our minds of
ourselves. To the extent that we
are attached to our own ideas,
then we are not with Our Lord
Jesus Christ. To the extent that
we are attached to our own ideas,
we are not with Our Lord Jesus
Christ. We must open our souls,
our minds to Our Lord Jesus
Christ, to the Truth. And to this
Truth, precisely, that Our Lord
Jesus Christ is our King; that Our
Lord Jesus Christ is God; that Our
Lord Jesus Christ is. He is the
only source of our salvation.

And that is why we are anxious
today. We are anxious and that is
why we have so many
reservations about everything
that is said, everything that is
done today, about all those who
want to take away the divinity of
Our Lord Jesus Christ. They
would like to diminish it for us;
they would like to diminish the
reign of Our Lord Jesus Christ. As
I heard a very high prelate say,
the reign of Our Lord Jesus Christ
was no longer possible; that we

“It is slowly, very slowly, that

one understands the religious

life: its beauty, its fruitfulness—

because of its profundity, its

truthfulness, its goal....We un-

derstand that it is not what we

do that is important, but what

we are.

Very slowly, new horizons ap-

pear...and only then do we un-

derstand that the Lord has

spoiled us in giving us the best

part.”

(Mother Mary Gabriel)
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should no longer think about it. Is
this possible? Is it possible?

For us, we believe in the social
reign of Our Lord Jesus Christ. He
is King. He must be King. And
even if all the States were
secularised, even if all the
Societies were Masonic, even if
all the Societies rose up against
Our Lord Jesus Christ, as our
prayers said in Holy Week:

Astiterunt reges terræ et
principibus convenerunt in unm
adversus Dominum, et adversus
Christum ejus (Acts 4:26): "The
kings have risen up against Our
Lord Jesus Christ, the powers of
this world have risen up against
Our Lord Jesus Christ", will we
agree with this? No! We believe in
the kingdom of Our Lord Jesus
Christ; we want it for ourselves;
we want it for our families; we
want it for our cities.

Our Lord has the right to reign
over us. He will reign in eternity,
but He must reign here on earth
too. Do we not say every day: "So
that your kingdom may come? Do
we not say every day, "That your
will, O our Lord Jesus Christ, may
be done here below as it is in
Heaven"?

So if the kingship of Our Lord
Jesus Christ is to be as beautiful,

as great here below as in Heaven,
what more can we desire? This is
our programme, the programme
that Our Lord Jesus Christ has
given us. This is our Truth and we
do not want it to be taken away
from us; we do not want it to be
diminished. We hold on to it to
the depths of our souls. We are
ready to give our blood for the
reign of Our Lord Jesus Christ, as
all the martyrs and saints have
done. Docility to Our Lord Jesus
Christ.

Availability

Availability of our will to that of
Our Lord Jesus Christ. Available.
What do you want me to do, as St.
Paul says, overcome by the power
of Our Lord Jesus Christ: "What
do you want me to do, O Lord?
"Thy will be done": Fiat voluntas
tua.

This is what we must always have
in our hearts and in our wills.
God's will, let it be done, the will
of Our Lord Jesus Christ.

To be available, therefore, to
oppose nothing to the will of Our
Lord Jesus Christ and never to
oppose his holy Will. This is
perfection. We should seek this
perfection and look for anything
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in ourselves that might be an
obstacle to the accomplishment
of the holy Will of God and Our
Lord in us. Availability.

Detachment

Finally, in material things:
detachment, according to the
conditions in which we live. Use
of the goods of this world,
according to our condition.

And for you, my dear postulants,
who will soon become religious in
the eyes of the world, through the
habit you will wear, be completely
detached, completely detached
from the goods of this world,
from all the goods of this world.
Have no other thought in your
minds, in your hearts, in your
souls, than that of Our Lord Jesus
Christ. Let Him be your love; let
Him be your concern; let Him be
the One you think of night and
day. Follow Him!

In a few moments you will also
make your transitas, you will
also make your passage, your
apparent passage from this world,
to the religious life. By the same
token, you will ascend from your
seats to the altar. You will make
this passage. You will leave the
world; you will leave your

families; you will leave everything
to which you have been more or
less unduly attached up to now, in
order to attach yourself solely to
Our Lord Jesus Christ.

This is what the feast of Easter
teaches us, my dear sisters.
Poverty. Beati pauperes. This is
poverty. Poverty of our minds,
which is expressed in docility;
poverty in the way we live.

Poverty of our minds, which is
expressed in docility; poverty of
will, which is expressed in
readiness; poverty in detachment
from the goods of this world.

Quæ sursum sunt guærite, ubi
Christus est in dextera Dei
sedens : quæ sursum sunt sapite,
non quæ super terram
(Col 3:1-2). Seek the things that
are above. Do not seek the things
of the earth. This is what we sing
today on the occasion of the
triumph of Our Lord Jesus Christ
over all the elements of this
world.

Dear postulants, you will ask the
Blessed Virgin Mary to help you
understand these things, to make
a resolution and to help you to
live the Gospel.

Take a firm resolution today to
attach yourselves to Our Lord

Vocations
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Jesus Christ, to be truly the
spouses of Our Lord Jesus Christ.
Let nothing in your heart stand in
the way of what Our Lord wants
from you. And then you will be
true religious women.

For do not think that religious life
is a life without a cross. Because
Our Lord wanted everyone to
carry his or her cross. It is quite
normal that all those who are
closer to Him carry more. It is
normal. You will have your
crosses to bear; you will bear
them courageously.

And also, you will be an example
for the world. For this world
which no longer knows what the
Truth is; which no longer knows

what it is to do the will of God;
which no longer knows what it is
to detach itself from the goods of
this world, which is losing itself
and giving itself over to the
powers of hell.

Then you will be an example and
a continual preaching by your
attitude, by your behaviour, by
your prayers.

In the name of the Father and of
the Son and of the Holy Ghost.
Amen

+

“Seek the things that are above; where Christ is sitting at the right hand of God” (Col 3:1)
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Beginnings

The congregation of the Sisters of
the Society Saint Pius X was
founded by Archbishop Marcel
Lefebvre, helped by his sister,
Mother Mary Gabriel Lefebvre.

The Archbishop desired to have
religious who would help and
support the apostolate of the
priests by their prayers and
apostolate. He called on his sister,
a missionary religious of the Holy
Ghost like himself, to second him
in the accomplishment of this
work.

Mother Mary Gabriel put herself
generously in the service of the
Society, and, in 1973, she began
the formation of young aspirants
to the religious life while the

Archbishop wrote the
constitutions of the new
congregation.

On 22nd September 1974, the first
taking of habit ceremony took
place at Ecône, marking the
birthday of the congregation of
the Sisters of the Society Saint
Pius X. Today there are more than
200 Sisters working in 30 houses
on five continents.

Spirit

Placed under the patronage of
Saint Pius X, Archbishop Lefebvre
gave the community another
beautiful title: Sisters of Our Lady
of Compassion. She is given to us
as our model.

Sisters of the
Society of
St. Pius X

Published by the Sisters

Vocations
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Following the example of Our
Lady at the side of her divine Son,
the High Priest, the Sisters of the
Society Saint Pius X make their
life a continual prayer made of
compassion, of loving
reparation, offering themselves
for the sanctification of priests
and the fruitfulness of their
apostolate.

“If you want to spend your whole
life truly united to the Holy
Sacrifice of the Mass, to the
Sacrifice of the Cross, you will do
so by placing yourself under the

protection of Our Lady of
Compassion. ”

Life

The congregation of the Sisters of
the Society Saint Pius X is a
religious institute that combines
the active life and the
contemplative life. By the vows of
poverty, chastity and obedience,
the Sisters offer to God their
whole person, for His greater
glory and the extension of His
reign in souls.

Mother Mary Gabriel, sister of Archbishop Lefebvre, with the first novice on the day

of her taking the habit of the Sisters of St. Pius X on 22nd September 1974 at Ecône.
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Spiritual exercises

Our life of prayer is nourished
daily by Holy Mass, mental prayer,
the recitation of part of the Divine
Office, the rosary and by an hour
of reparatory adoration
consecrated to prayer for the
Church, the Pope, bishops, priests
and consecrated souls.

Apostolate

Our apostolic work unites and
blends with that of the priests of
the Society, for the goal of our
activity is to facilitate and
complete the priestly apostolate.
In the likeness of Our Lady, we
relieve the priests of material
cares, leaving them more
available to accomplish their
ministry.

We also take care of all that is
connected with the Holy Sacrifice
of the Mass: Gregorian chant, care
of the sacristy, making vestments
and altar linens.

The Sisters complete the priests’
apostolate in parishes and
missions by:

– teaching catechism,
– preparation for the

sacraments,
– teaching in elementary

schools,
– formation in Christian virtue

by means of summer camps,
girls’ groups, etc.

– visits to the sick and the
elderly...

“Nothing will be little or
insignificant in their lives;
everything will be grace and

Sisters on the GabonMission.

Vocations



will sanctify them.”
(Constitutions)

In all these works, whether they
be humble and hidden or more
directly apostolic, the Sisters
strive to accomplish them with
the same love and the same spirit
of sacrifice. Living with God
ourselves and deeply united to
Him, we have at heart to give Him
to others, and to make Him
known and loved by all souls.

Novitiate

Young ladies between 18 and 30
years of age, guided by a right
intention and having sufficient
physical and intellectual
aptitudes, may be admitted to the
Congregation. The postulancy
lasts for six months. It ends with
the reception of the habit, which
marks the beginning of a two-year
novitiate. At the end of this time
of probation and of doctrinal and
religious formation, the novice is
admitted to pronounce the vows
of poverty, chastity and
obedience, which consecrate her
entirely to God, as a spouse of
Christ. After religious profession,
the Sisters are sent to priories or
other houses of the Congregation.

Contact

For more information, please
write to:

Sisters of the Society Saint Pius X
Sacred Heart Novitiate
540 West 8th Street, Browerville,
MN 56438 USA
Tel. +1 (320) 594 2944
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Retreats 2022
Saint Saviour’s House

Bristol BS4 2DU

Sep 16-18 : Vocation Retreat

Sep 26-1 : Women's Ignatian

Oct 24-30 : Men's Ignatian

Dec 10 : Advent Recollection

To book a place, visit fsspx.uk,

or email stsaviours@fsspx.uk,

or write to the above address

Online Catechism
Courses

Mondays for beginners

Thursdays for intermediates

7:30pm each week.

Email to district@fsspx.uk

https://fsspx.uk/en/st-saviours-house-retreats-70742
mailto:stsaviours@fsspx.uk
mailto:district@fsspx.uk
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Rev. Fr. Nicholas Mary C.SS.R.

Must we eat fish
on Fridays?
Matters arising

Rev. Fr. Nicholas Mary, C.SS.R.
answers topical questions in the
light of moral theology and
canon law.

Fasting vs abstinence

There is a common
misunderstanding amongst non-
Catholics, and even amongst some
Catholics, that the Church obliges,
or once obliged its members to eat
fish on Fridays. This has never been
the case, of course; it is abstinence
from meat that has been
commanded. The Second
Commandment of the Church, as
the Penny Catechism reminds us, is
"to keep the days of fasting and
abstinence appointed by the Church
[...] that so we may mortify the flesh
and satisfy God for our sins.” As

distinguished from days of fasting
(on which it is the quantity of food
consumed which is notably
lessened, “days of abstinence are
days on which we are forbidden to
eat flesh-meat, but are allowed the
usual number of meals.” ¹

Of course days of fasting can also
be days of abstinence, but first let us
understand that fasting and
abstinence are different things.

Regarding the origin of this
discipline, Fathers McHugh and
Callan, O.P., write:

“In substance this precept is of
the natural law, but in details
(time, manner, etc.) it is of
ecclesiastical law, and has come
down from customs that began in
the first ages of Christianity. The

24 September - October 2022

Moral theology
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Church regulation on abstinence
is most wise and moderate: the
foods forbidden are those whose
deprivation is a mortification to
most persons, and at the same
time a great benefit to spiritual
and bodily health; the times
appointed are few but
appropriate (viz., days of sorrow,
special prayer, penance,
preparation, such as Fridays,
Ember Days, Lent, vigils), and
they are so distributed as to
sanctify by mortification each
week and each season of the
year.

True, no food is evil in itself
(Matt., XV. 11; I Cor., VIII, 8; I
Tim., IV, 3; Col., II. 16), but just as
the physician can forbid certain
foods to his patient for the sake
of temporal good, so for the sake
of spiritual good God forbade to
Adam the fruit of one tree and to
the Jews the flesh of certain
animals; and the Church from the
days of the Apostles (Acts, XV.29)
has exercised the same right.” ²

As to the scope and obligation of
this ecclesiastical law of abstinence,
we see great variety over the
Church’s history, with a general
trend towards a lessening of
obligation until we arrive at the
minimal discipline of the

postconciliar era today. At different
times, some or all Fridays,
Wednesdays, Saturdays, Rogation
and Ember Days, the vigils of
certain feats, as well as the seasons
of Lent and Advent have required
mandatory abstinence from flesh-
meat throughout, or in parts of the
Latin Church.

If we limit ourselves here to the law
as currently in vigour in this country
today, we do not mean to imply that
it is satisfactory legislation from a
Traditional Catholic point of view,
nor enter into a discussion as to
what such legislation would be once
the crisis is resolved. We wish here
only to ensure that the letter of the
law is clear to all, and that the
minimal obligation it imposes is
kept. Thereafter let all strive to
observe the spirit of the law as best
they can. Let all do penance for
their sins according to their
different abilities and opportunities,
and preferably taking guidance from
their confessors and spiritual
directors. If one keeps the current
law, one need not scruple that one is
sinning by not observing previous
laws no longer in vigour, but if,
without excusing reason, one does
not even keep the current law, one
should confess this as a sin, and
seek to make amendment in this
regard.
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The current law

The current general law of
abstinence is found in the 1983
Code of Canon Law:

“Can. 1249 - All Christ’s faithful
are obliged by divine law, each in
his or her own way, to do
penance. However, so that all
may be joined together in a
certain common practice of
penance, days of penance are
prescribed. On these days the
faithful are in a special manner to
devote themselves to prayer, to
engage in works of piety and
charity, and to deny themselves,
by fulfilling their obligations
more faithfully and especially by
observing the fast and abstinence
which the following canons
prescribe.

Can. 1250 - The days and times of
penance for the universal Church
are each Friday of the whole year
and the season of Lent.

Can. 1251 - Abstinence from
meat, or from some other food as
determined by the Episcopal
Conference, is to be observed on
all Fridays, unless a solemnity
should fall on a Friday.
Abstinence and fasting are to be
observed on Ash Wednesday and
Good Friday.

Can. 1252 - The law of abstinence
binds those who have completed
their fourteenth year. The law of
fasting binds those who have
attained their majority, until the
beginning of their sixtieth year.
Pastors of souls and parents are
to ensure that even those who by
reason of their age are not bound
by the law of fasting and
abstinence, are taught the true
meaning of penance.” ³

The situation in Britain and Ireland

Though the Bishops of England and
Wales initially made what we do as a
Friday penance throughout the year
“a matter of personal choice [which]
does not have to take the same form
every Friday,” 4 since 2011, they
have re-established “the practice
that this should be fulfilled by
abstaining from meat.” 5

They also specify that “those who
cannot or choose not to eat meat as
part of their normal diet should
abstain from some other food of
which they regularly partake.” This
means that habitual vegetarians or
vegans, for example, are obliged to
make some further sacrifice on
Fridays.

In Scotland the form of self-denial
on Fridays remains one of choice. 6

Moral theology
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In Ireland, the bishops have likewise
decreed:

“Because each Friday recalls the
crucifixion of Our Lord, it too is
set aside as a special penitential
day. The Church does not
prescribe however that fish must
be eaten on Fridays. It never did.
Abstinence always meant the
giving up of meat rather than the
eating of fish as a substitute.
What the Church does require,
according to the new Code, is
that its members abstain on
Fridays from meat or some other
food or that they perform some
alternative work of penance laid
down by the Bishops'
Conference. In accordance with
the mind of the universal Church,
the Irish Bishops remind their
people of the obligation of Friday
penance, and instruct them that it
may be fulfilled in one or more of
the following ways: i. By
abstaining from meat or some
other food; ii. By abstaining from
alcoholic drink, smoking, or
some form of amusement; iii. By
making the special effort
involved in family prayer, taking
part in the Mass, visiting the
Blessed Sacrament or praying the
Stations of the Cross; iv. By
fasting from all food for a longer
period than usual and perhaps by

giving what is saved in this way
to the needy at home or abroad;
v. By going out of our way to help
somebody who is poor, sick, old
or lonely. While the form of
penance is an option and does
not have to take the same form
every Friday, the obligation to do
penance is not. There is a serious
obligation to observe Friday as a
penitential day.” 7

The variety of discipline in the
modern Church, the lack of clarity
as to what rules are presently in
vigour, and the lack of insistence on
the part of the clergy as to our
obligations have all led to the
general perception that “Catholics
used to have to eat fish on Fridays,
but are no longer obliged to do so.”
Even certain Traditional Catholics
entertain the notion that no Friday
penance is ever strictly obligatory.
On the contrary, there is a law
which binds us, even if minimally,
and we must take pains to comply
at least with its terms.

And now, some doubts answered by
moral theologians of the past...

What if I’ve ordered meat and then

remember it’s Friday?

Fr. F.J. Connell, C.SS.R answers the
following question, “if a person has
inadvertently ordered meat in a
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restaurant on Friday, may he eat it if
he realises only after the meal has
been served that he is bound to
observe abstinence on this day?”

“If he has not yet begun to eat the
meat, it is possible that he will be
allowed to exchange it for some
abstinence fare without any extra
cost, and if this is permitted he must
follow this procedure. However, if
he will not be permitted to
exchange the meal, or if he has
already begun to eat it, he would
ordinarily be allowed to partake of
the dish. The reason is that for a
person of average means the
expense involved would usually
constitute an excusing cause;
besides, the wasting of a serving of
meat is not commendable. Of
course, if scandal could be foreseen
from the eating of the meat (as
might be the case when the patron
is a priest), one should abstain,
despite the cost and the waste. It
should be noted that this solution
refers only to the case of meat
ordered by mistake in a restaurant.
When a Catholic is a guest in a
private home and meat is served on
Friday, he is ordinarily bound to
abstain from taking any, because the
danger of scandal is hardly ever
absent. Indeed, some non-Catholic
hosts do not hesitate to serve meat
on such an occasion with the

deliberate purpose of testing the
Catholic spirit of the guest.” 8

What constitutes flesh-meat?

Fr. James D. O’ Neill writes thus in
the Catholic Encyclopedia:

“Throughout the Latin Church
the law of abstinence prohibits
all responsible subjects from
indulging in meat diet on duly
appointed days. Meat diet
comprises the flesh, blood, or
marrow of such animals and
birds as constitute flesh meat
according to the appreciation of
intelligent and law-abiding
Christians. For this reason the
use of fish, vegetables, molluscs,
crabs, turtles, frogs, and such-like
cold-blooded creatures is not at
variance with the law of
abstinence. Amphibians are
relegated to the category
whereunto they bear most
striking resemblance. This
classification can scarcely
preclude all doubt regarding
viands prohibited by the law of
abstinence. Local usage, together
with the practice of intelligent
and conscientious Christians,
generally holds a key for the
solution of mooted points in such
matters, otherwise the decision
rests with ecclesiastical
authority.” 9

Moral theology
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How about whale meat?

Here is Fr. Connell, C.SS.R. again:

“The whale is a warm-blooded
animal and hence, according to
the norm laid down by some
theologians, would be forbidden
as food on a day of abstinence.
However, others lay down norms
that would allow the use of whale
flesh. Thus, Bouscaren says: ‘The
general rule is that animals which
live on land and have warm blood
are considered meat; others, not.’
Since the whale lives in the
ocean, it would not be
considered forbidden meat,
according to this standard, even
though it has warm blood.
Merkelbach states that by
common estimation throughout
the whole world mammals are
considered lawful abstinence fare
if they live at all times in the
water such as whales. Such
authorities would seem to make
an affirmative answer to the
questioner safely probable.” ¹0

How about dripping and suet?

“The law of abstinence,“ the 1917
Code of Canon Law specifies,
“prohibits meat and soups made of
meat but not of eggs, milks, and
other condiments, even if taken
from animals.” ¹¹ Canon Mahoney
answers the question:

“By condiment (condio—to
season, to make savoury) is
meant something added in a
small quantity to food in order to
make it palatable; also, since
food is made palatable by being
cooked, it includes something
used in the preparation of food.
The law of abstinence does not
permit any flesh, even when used
as a condiment. An omelette, for
example, is made more palatable
by adding fragments of ham;
various uninteresting kinds of
food, such as macaroni, can be
brightened up by using a little
gravy. Both of these condiments
are forbidden by the law. What is
permitted as a condiment is the
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fat of animals, whether in liquid
or solid form. Thus, dripping
used for frying fish is certainly
permitted. If someone with
unusual tastes proposed to make
a meal of dripping, this would be
against the law, not because the
food is meat or gravy, but
because it is the fat of animals
and not taken as a condiment.
Suet, the fatty tissues in the
region of the loins and kidneys,
[...] is, in the common estimation,
not meat but fat. It may therefore
be used as a condiment, and
Fr. Davis permits it as such. Suet
pudding, in which a little suet is
used as a condiment merely, is
not forbidden. If the suet is used
in such quantity that it can no
longer be called a mere
condiment, it is forbidden. We
doubt whether, even in the most
suety kind of pudding, the suet is
ever more than a ‘condiment’ to
the flour. Pudding can be made
with butter or dripping instead of
suet, but it is not so light and
palatable. Therefore it is simpler
to say, without any culinary
distinctions, that suet pudding is
not forbidden on days of
abstinence. The point is at least
that kind of dubium which
permits liberty.” ¹² †

Notes

1. A Catechism of Christian Doctrine London,
1880 (CTS) §§ 236-9.

2. J.A. McHugh, O.P, & C.J. Callan, O.P. - Moral
Theology New York, 1958 (Wagner), Rev. ed., no.
2587.

3. Note that unlike with fasting, there is no upper
age limit to the obligation of abstinence. Whilst
children should be taught to abstain much earlier
than the age of 14, all are legally obliged from that
age onwards to abstinence. Furthermore, a
solemnity is the equivalent of a First Class Feast
in the 1962 liturgical calendar.

4. Bishops of England and Wales, Statement of 24
January 1985, §6.

5. Bishops of England and Wales, Spring 2011
Plenary Resolutions.

6. Bishops of Scotland, Statement of 20
December, 1967.

7. Bishops of Ireland, Intercom, 18 §§ 4-6
1987-1988, pp. 10-11.

8. Fr. F.J. Connell, C.SS.R. - Father Connell
answers Moral Questions, Washington, D.C.
1959 (CUA), Q. 92. The likelihood of scandal
being given will be far less today than in 1959.

9. Article ‘Abstinence’ in The Catholic
Encyclopedia New York. 1907 (Robert Appleton
Co.), Vol. I.

10. Op. cit. Q.94.

11. As translated in: Dr. Edward N. Peters (ed.) -
The 1917 or Pio-Benedictine Code of Canon
Law: in English translation with extensive
scholarly apparatus, San Francisco, 2001
(Ignatius Press).

12. Canon E.J. Mahoney, Questions and Answers
II – Precepts, London, 1949 (Burns, Oates &
Washbourne) p. 164.
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September
Father Gordon Bancks, Father George Grime, Father Peter Lessiter, Dominic Capaldi, Gilbert May, Donald

Meacham,Helen O’Brien,Marjorie Beethome, Eileen O’Brien,Joseph Hunt, Joan Scorcher, Leslie Belton,Ger-

ard McDonough, Eunice Spender, C.W. Warburton, Helena Henderson, Bernadette Keenan, Josephine Mary

Hall, Michael Balfe, Daniel O’Connor, John Kemp, Charles Chandler, Diana Nelson, Nicholas Throck-Morton,

Kathleen Pond, Philipa Reid, Frederick Smithson, David Edwards, ChristineMcLaughlin, Christina Farrell, Des-

mondNiall,Audrey du Rose,AnthonyAllen,HughMcGovern, Eileen Carroll, Ronald Henderson,Desmond Far-

rell, James Scott, Cecilia Cutler, Primitiva Teresa Baalam, Theodora Beigel, Lilian Charnley, Mary Christine

Smithson,Renee Sergeant,Olive Netton,NorahTipping,Dr.A.B.Culhane,Caroline Fauvelle, KathleenQuigley,

Malcolm Potter, JosephWhittaker Coupe, Tina Fitzgibbon, Patricia Hackett, Mary McLane, Margaret Jenkins,

Alice Ketterer, Frank Conyngham, Jamie Stuart, Stella Hook, Patrick Fahy, Reginald Schofield, Grant Roberts,

Michael Joseph Grizzell, Louis Payne, Thomas Charles, John Cogle, Madeleine Ruck, Margaret Bradley, John

McCarthy, Dr June Barclay, John Travelono, Phyllis Daly, Eve Foster, Mary Plume, Terry Johnson, Elizabeth

Mansley,Teresa Horsley,Maureen Sinclair,Alastair Pugh, John O’Neill, Anton Spradbery, Geraldine Daly,Alex-

ander Mayes

October
Father DennisMarchal,BrianMoran,MaryMcLaughlin,W.Herron,Terence Fitzpatrick,JamesCollins,Douglas

Horsford, Gladys White, Maurice Percival, Kathleen Butler, Peter Beigel, Patrick Bryan, Joseph Rawcliffe,Wil-

liam Irwin, Kathleen Vinton, Joan Bailey, Kathleen Breen, Tony Osborne, Constance Clark, Robert Leotard,

CatherineMcVeigh,JamesMullaney,Victoria Parsons,Agnes Keating, Leonard Richardson,KathleenBurgess,

Mrs. Sim, Margaret Martin, Kevin Heaney, James Clarke, Aloysius Faupel, Patrick Ferguson, Cecilia Bevan,

Basil Lott, DorothyVaughan,George Grossmith,Anthony Pratt, Glenise Kenny, Philip Douglas,Mary Salisbury,

Kevin Boyle,William Garratt. Ralph Gill, Martin FitzGerald, Frances Black,WallaceWears, Eric and Maria King-

ston, Mary Knox, James Baldwin, Kathryn Groves, Peter Anyanwu, Hilda McNello, Winifred Cornwell, Mary

Gaffney, Eric Hulm, Olive Emmeline Banks, Sister Carmela Pia, Mary Kibbey, Molly Hudson, Florence Duus-

Jensen, Dorothea Meyerhof, Alan Wilson, Francis Gerrard Coombes, Mary Wearing, James Edward Jasper,

JustinWilliam Gilligan, Joan Scannell, Bernadette Hieron,Michael Fauvelle, Freda Angus, John Fesq,Vera Fos-

sey, Margaret Brewster, John Charnley, Alma Keily, Gillian Bender, Arthur Wright, Alan Millington, Margaret

Mary Clarembaux,Kitty Davies, SisterMarieMichelle, RedemptaMulhern,Marguerite Brett, Christopher Ray-

mond Busby, Dora Wilson, Helga Gunther, Adrian Porwal, Elizabeth Mirfin, Michael McPake, Heather Gierak,

Louis Ronchetti,Tony Spender, Susan Horton,UrsulaMurphy, Irene Styles,TomTaylor, JanetteMcPake, Kevin

Harper-Penman, John Dunn, Dorothy Johnson, John Lineham,Anne Bardesley

✠
Of your charity please pray for the souls of

Mrs. Marguerite Finn of Norwich who died on 17th June 2022
Mrs. Ellen McLeod of Glasgow who died on 30th July 2022
Mrs. Mary Culhane of Bristol who died on 11th August 2022
Mrs. Mildred Mercer of Colne who died on 23rd August 2022
Mr. Philip Kafel of Deeside who died on 23rd August 2022

Please also pray for the following whose anniversaries occur about this time.
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The Canterbury Pilgrimage led by Rev. Fr. Dominic O’Hart was a great success.

Record numbers sizzled under blue skies and a blazing sun from Rochester to the

ruins of St.Augustine’s Abbey in Canterbury. The new generation have arrived.
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Both the Boys’Camp and Girls’Camp were over-subscribed this year. Daily Mass,

catechism, games, crafts, trips, and adventures kindled virtue and friendship.

The volunteers were ready to drop from exhaustion by the end.
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Chronicle

Rev. Fr. Bernard Bevan celebrated a First Mass at St.Michael’s School with his

brother, Rev. Fr. Rupert, as Assistant priest. TheMass was followed by the blessing of

the cornerstone for the new church and the summer fair tomark the end of term.

Rev. Fr.VianneyVandendaele administered First Holy Communion at Our Lady of

Victories Church on 17th July 2022.
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Rev. Frs. Gary Holden andThomas

O’Hart, andMr. John Smeaton gave con-

ferences at theYRC conference in Bris-

tol on 19th -21stAugust 2022.
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Year Planner 2022

Sep 29-3 Priests' Retreat, St. Saviour's House, Bristol

3 Feast ofPope St. Pius X (1 cl for the Society ofSt. Pius X)

6 All day adoration, St. Andrew's, Glasgow

7 All day adoration, St. Saviour's House, Bristol

10 Holywell Pilgrimage

16-18 Priestly Vocation Discernment Weekend

19 All day adoration, St. George's House, Wimbledon

26-1 Women's Ignatian Retreat, St. Saviour's House, Bristol

29
Feast of the Dedication ofSt. Michael Archangel (Feast of the SSPX
Brothers and for St. Michael's School)

Oct 21 St. Michael's School Open Day

24-30 Men's Ignatian Retreat, St. Saviour's House, Bristol

Nov 1 ALL SAINTS

2 ALL SOULS

11-13 Young Roman Catholics Weekend, St. Mary's House, Preston

30 All day adoration, Our Lady ofVictories, Preston

Dec 10 Advent Day ofRecollection, St. Saviour's House, Bristol

15 All day adoration, St. Saviour's House, Bristol

25 CHRISTMAS DAY

30 All day adoration, St. George's House, Wimbledon

Jan 9 St. Michael's School, Hilary Termbegins.

Priestly Vocations
Weekend Retreat

15th - 17th September 2022
St. Saviour’s House
Bristol BS4 2DU

Email district@fsspx.uk

Navigating themodern world
Young Roman CatholicsWeekend

11th -13th November 2022
St.Mary’s House
Preston PR1 3NA

Email yrc@fsspx.uk

mailto:district@fsspx.uk
mailto:yrc@fsspx.uk
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Mass Times

SEPTEMBER OCTOBER

4th 11th 17th 25th 2nd 9th 16th 23rd 30th

Aberdeen - - 20th
1800 - - -

19th
1800 - -

Bingley 1500 1500 1500 1500 1500 1500 1500 1500 1500

Bristol 0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

Burghclere 0730
0900

0730
0900

0730
0900

0730
0900

0730
0900

0730
0900

0730
0900

0730
0900

0730
0900

Colleton
Manor

- -
21st
1130

- - -
12th
1130

- -

Edinburgh 0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

Gateshead 1800 1800 1800 1800 1800 1800 1800 1800 1800

Glasgow 0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

0900
1100

Groombridge 0830 0830 0830 0830 0830 0830 0830 0830 0830

Herne 1230 1230 1230 1230 1230 1230 1230 1230 1230

Holnest 1600 1600 1600 1600 1600 1600 1600 1600 1600

Inverness - - 19th
1900 - - - 18th

1900
- -

Leicester 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100

Liverpool 1300 1300 1300 1300 1300 1300 1300 1300 1300

London
(St. Joseph)

1100
1300

1100
1300

1100
1300

1100
1300

1100
1300

1100
1300

1100
1300

1100
1300

1100
1300

London
(Wimbledon)

0800 0800 0800 0800 0800 0800 0800 0800 0800

Manchester 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930

Preston 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930 0930

Rhos-on-Sea 1700 1700 1700 1700 1700 1700 1700 1700 1700

Taunton 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100 1100

Woking 1030 1030 1030 1030 1030 1030 1030 1030 1030

See fsspx.uk/en/schedules-great-britain-scandinavia

for Jersey, Scandinavia
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DISTRICT HOUSE
Saint George’s House
125 Arthur Road
Wimbledon SW19 7DR
Tel: 0208 946 7916
district@fsspx.uk
Resident:
Rev. Fr. Robert Brucciani (District Superior)
Rev. Fr. François Laisney (District Bursar)
Rev. Fr. Francis Ockerse
Rev. Fr. Matthew Clifton
Rev. Fr. Håkan Lindström

Scotland
ABERDEEN
Aberdeen Foyer Marywell Centre,
Marywell St, Aberdeen AB11 6JF
Tel: 01857 616206

CARLUKE
Saint Andrew’s House
31 Lanark Road
Carluke, Lanarkshire ML8 4HE
Tel: 01555 771523
standrews@fsspx.uk
Resident:
Rev. Fr. SebastianWall (Prior)
Rev. Fr. Reid Hennick (District Secretary)

EDINBURGH
Saints Margaret and Leonard
110 Saint Leonard’s Street
Edinburgh EH8 9RD
Tel: 01555 771523

GLASGOW
Saint Andrew’s Church,
202 Renfrew Street, Glasgow G3 6TX
Tel: 01555 771523

INVERNESS
Royal Northern Infirmary Chapel
NessWalk, Inverness, IV3 5SF
Tel: 01857 616206

STRONSAY
St. Columba’s House,
Stronsay, KW17 2AS
Tel: 01857 616206
Resident:
Rev. Fr. Nicholas Mary CssR
Br. Gerard Mary CssR

England
BINGLEY
The Little House
Market Street, Bingley BD16 2HP
Tel: 01772 562 428

BRISTOL
Saint Saviour’s House
Saint Agnes Avenue, Knowle, Bristol BS4 2DU
stsaviours@fsspx.uk
Tel: 0117 977 5863
Resident:
Rev. Fr. John McLaughlin (Prior)
Rev. Francis Gallagher
Rev. Fr. Dominic O'Hart
Sr. Marie-Charbel JssR
Sr. Mary Joseph JssR

BURGHCLERE
Saint Michael’s School Chapel
Harts Lane, Burghclere, Hants RG20 9JW
Tel: 01635 278 137/173
headmaster@sanctusmichael.com
Resident:
Rev. Fr. John Brucciani (Headmaster)
Rev. Fr. Thomas O'Hart
Rev. Fr. Jonathon Steele
Br. Dominic Savio

CHULMLEIGH
Colleton Manor Chapel
Chulmleigh, Devon, EX18 7JS
Tel: 01769 580 240

GATESHEAD
Church of the Holy Name of Jesus
Gladstone TerraceWest, Bensham
Gateshead NE8 4DR
Tel: 07443 588 039

GROOMBRIDGE (TunbridgeWells)
Church of Saint Pius V,
Station Road, Groombridge TN3 9QX
Tel: 01892 654 372

HERNE
Saints John Fisher & Thomas More Church
Herne Street, Herne CT6 7HR
Tel: 0208 946 7916

HOLNEST
Private Chapel Tel: 01963 210 580

LEICESTER
Church of Saint Anne
Abingdon Road, Leicester LE2 1HA
Tel: 01858 555813

Mass Centres

mailto:district@fsspx.uk
mailto:standrews@fsspx.uk
mailto:stsaviours@fsspx.uk
mailto:headmaster@sanctusmichael.com
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LIVERPOOL
The Church of Saints Peter and Paul
35 Upper Parliament Street, Liverpool L8 7LA
Tel: 01772 562428

LONDON
Church of Saints Joseph and Padarn
Salterton Road, N7 6BB
Tel: 020 8946 7916

MANCHESTER
Church of Saint Pius X,
16 Deer Park Road, Manchester M16 8FR
Tel: 01772 562 428

PRESTON
St. Mary's House
12 Ribblesdale Place, Preston PR1 3NA
Tel: 01772 562 428
stmarys@fsspx.uk
Resident:
Rev. Fr. Vianney Vandendaele (Prior)
Rev. Fr. AnthonyWingerden
Rev. Fr. Gary Holden
Br. Boniface

Our Lady of Victories Church
East Cliff,Winckley Sq, Preston PR1 3JH

TAUNTON
Church of Our Lady of Glastonbury
17 South Street (off East Reach), TA1 3AA
Tel: 01823 652701

WOKING
Church of the Holy Cross
Sandy Lane, Maybury, GU22 8BA
Tel: 01483 767 537

Wales
RHOS ON SEA
Saint David’s Chapel
Conwy Road, (A547) Mochdre LL28 5AA,
Tel: 01492 582586

Scandinavia

AALBORG, DENMARK
OSLO, NORWAY
MALMÖ, SWEDEN
GOTHENBURG
STOCKHOLM, SWEDEN

Rev. Fr. Håkan Lindström,
St. George’s House, 125 Arthur Road,
London SW19 7DR
Tel: +44 20 8946 7916
h.lindstrom@fsspx.email
www.fsspx.uk/en/scandinavia

Jersey
Saint Nicholas Centre, Greve d'Azette
St. Clement, Jersey
Tel: +44 1534 857 186
_________________

Pious Groups

THIRD ORDER OF ST. PIUS X
Rev. Fr. Gary Holden
thirdorder@fsspx.uk

ARCHCONFRATERNITY OF ST. STEPHEN
Rev. Fr. Jonathon Steele
acss@fsspx.uk

EUCHARISTIC CRUSADE
Rev. Fr. Vianney Vandendaele
hostia@fsspx.uk

MILITIA IMMACULATAE
Rev Fr. Robert Brucciani
Mr. Howard Toon
mi@fsspx.uk
militia-immaculatae.org

OL FATIMA CORRESPONDENCE
CATECHISM COURSE
Miss Monica Marshall
m.marshall@fsspx.uk

YOUNG ROMAN CATHOLICS
Rev. Dominic O’Hart
Mr. James Dew, Miss Tamara Martinez
yrc@fsspx.uk

EMERGENCYNUMBER: 0754 888 0281

mailto:stmarys@fsspx.uk
mailto:h.lindstrom@fsspx.email%20
https://fsspx.uk/en/scandinavia
mailto:thirdorder@fsspx.uk
mailto:acss@fsspx.uk
mailto:hostia@fsspx.uk
mailto:hostia@fsspx.uk
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The Society of St. Pius X is an international priestly society of common life without vows, whose purpose is the

priesthood and that which pertains to it.

Since its foundation by Archbishop Marcel Lefebvre in 1970, the Society has formed priests according to the

immemorial teachings of the Catholic Church. By offering the Holy Sacrifice of the Mass in the traditional Latin

rite and administering the sacraments according to the traditional rites in vigour in 1962 (before the Second

Vatican Council 1962-5), the Society’s priests perpetuate what the Church has taught and done throughout its

history. By the exercise of the teaching office of its priests, the Society fights against the errors that presently

afflict the Church.
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